
September 6,2006 

MEMORANDUM FOR: R. David Paulison 
Under Secretary 
Federal Emergency MI;magement 
~;t.~ 

FROM: Richard L. Skinner 
Inspector General 

Office afInspector General 

U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
Washington, DC 20528 

Homeland 
Security 

SUBJECT: Management Advisory Report on the Starship Facility 
Renovation Project, Anniston, Alabama 
Report Number GC-HQ-06-52 

The purpose of this memorandum is to inform you of the results of our review of the Starship facility 
renovation project in Anniston, Alabama. Specifically, we looked at the circumstances surrounding 
the decision to approve the facility for temporary housing of Hurricane Katrina evacuees, as well as 
the actual renovation work that was performed. We also examined the reasons why the project 
failed in order to develop recommendations to avoid similar situations in the future. 

Our review included interviews with officials from FEMA and the State of Alabama, members of the 
Joint Powers Authority (JPA), and FEMA's technical assistance contractor, Shaw Environmental & 
Infrastructure; a review of pertinent documentation, such as e-mails, task orders, pre-authorization 
notices, and contractor invoices; and an on-site inspection of the Anniston facility. 

Results of Review 

FEMA spent approximately $7 million to renovate buildings at the abandoned Fort McClellan 
military base in Anniston, Alabama. The buildings were intended to house up to 600 evacuees from 
Hurricane Katrina; however, they attracted fewer than 20 residents before their use was discontinued 
on October 25,2005 . Proper channels of authority were not followed nor sound judgment exercised 
in approving the facility for temporary housing of evacuees from Hurricane Katrina. FEMA 
officials provided little guidance to the contractor and FEMA's contract oversight was inadequate. 
Because no written agreement with JP A was ever finalized, there was no clear delineation of 
responsibilities, or protection of the government's interests in the value of the renovations. 

The Decision to Renovate 

At the time FEMA decided to proceed with renovations, there was significant involvement by the 
Office of the Governor of Alabama, as well as the JP A, an unincorporated non-profit organization 
created to redevelop Fort McClellan, in identifying the availability of the Starship facility. 








